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February 26, 2019

The Honorable Bobby Scott
Chairman

U.S. House of Representatives
Committee on Education and Labor
Washington, DC 20515

Dear Chairman Scott:

On behalf of the 1.7 million members of the American Federation of Teachers, I write in
strong support of H.R. 865, the Rebuild America’s Schools Act 0f 2019.

First, I want to applaud you for recognizing that modernizing and repairing public
schools should be both a local and a national priority.

Earlier this month, I had the privilege of testifying before your committee and spoke
about the importance of this much-needed legislation. H.R. 865 would invest more than
$100 billion to address critical physical and digital infrastructure needs in public
schools and libraries in the communities that need it most. In addition to addressing
these infrastructure needs, this legislation would offer new jobs to communities and
help grow local and state economies. In fact, it is estimated that this relatively small
federal investment would create 1.9 million jobs.

The goal of improving health and safety and learning conditions in school buildings
located in high-poverty school districts should be something supported by everyone
serving on the Education and Labor Committee. Our AFT members—including early
childhood and prekindergarten through 12th-grade teachers, paraprofessionals and
other school-related personnel—and the students they serve see and feel the effects of a
lack of investment in public school facilities and public education as a whole. Now is
the time to act and send our educators and their students a message that we truly care
about investing in them and in their facilities.

Our members know that students can’t thrive in schools laden with black toxic mold,
classrooms without heat or air conditioning, and with leaking ceilings and
contaminated water. Moreover, our members understand that student success depends
on a school’s capacity to provide students with the actual tools necessary to compete in
the 21st century.

AFT members also recognize the unique role the federal government can play in
helping children receive a high-quality education in a safe, healthy and robust learning
environment by infusing support to our public education system through school
modernization and construction.

The American Federation of Teachers is a union of professionals that champions fairness; democracy; economic opportunity; and
high-quality public education, healthcare and public services for our students, their families and our communities. We are committed
to advancing these principles through community engagement, organizing, collective bargaining and political activism, and especially
through the work our members do.

American Federation
of Teachers, AFL-CIO

AFT Teachers

AFT PSRP

AFT Higher Education

AFT Public Employees

AFT Nurses and Health

Professionals

555 New Jersey Ave. N.W.
Washington, DC 20001
202-879-4400
www.aft.org

Randi Weingarten
PRESIDENT

Lorretta Johnson
SECRETARY-TREASURER

Mary Cathryn Ricker
EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT

VICE PRESIDENTS

J. Philippe Abraham
Shelvy Y. Abrams
Barbara Bowen
Vicky Rae Byrd
Christine Campbell
Zeph Capo

Alex Caputo-Pearl
Donald Carlisto
Larry J. Carter, Jr.
Kathy A. Chavez
Melissa Cropper
Evelyn DeJesus
Aida Diaz Rivera
Jolene T. DiBrango
Marietta A. English
Eric Feaver

Francis J. Flynn
David Gray
Anthony M. Harmon
David Hecker

Jan Hochadel
Fedrick C. Ingram
Jerry T. Jordan

Ted Kirsch
Frederick E. Kowal
Louis Malfaro
Terrence Martin, Sr.
Joanne M. McCall
John McDonald
Daniel J. Montgomery
Michael Mulgrew
Candice Owley
Andrew Pallotta
Joshua Pechthalt
Paul Pecorale
David J. Quolke
Jesse Sharkey
Denise Specht
Wayne Spence

Tim Stoelb

Jessica J. Tang

Ann Twomey
Adam Urbanski

S



U.S. House Committee on Education & Labor/Chairman Scott/H.R. 865/School
Construction/Page 2

The AFT has been walking the walk on infrastructure investments for years, harnessing
the billions in our members’ pension funds to serve the common good. In 2011, the
American labor movement committed $10 billion over five years for infrastructure.
Now, $16 billion has been allocated, creating at least 100,000 jobs. We will continue to
do everything we can to improve our nation’s infrastructure, but we need more allies. It
is time for a new partnership between federal, state and local governments so that we
can rebuild and modernize our nation’s schools.

Passing H.R. 865 out of committee is an important first step in building this new
alliance, which can work together to address the infrastructure needs of our nation’s
schools.

Thank you for your leadership on this issue.

Sincerely,

Ay

Randi Weingarten
President
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